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Sarah Hopkins, Development Review Manager

REFERENCE:
1.
Sound Level Impact Assessment Report



Morrill’s Crossing, Portland, Maine



Epsilon Associates, Inc., May 16, 2006


2.
Review of Sound Level Impact Assessment Report



Resource Systems Engineering, February 28, 2006


3.
Sound Level Impact Assessment Report



Epsilon Associates, Inc., January 12, 2006

SUBJECT:
Review of Revised Sound Level Impact Assessment Report (Reference 1)

Dear Ms. Hopkins:

Resource Systems Engineering (“RSE”) has reviewed the Revised Sound Level Impact Assessment Report (“Revised Report”) prepared by Epsilon Associates, Inc. (“Epsilon”) of Maynard, Massachusetts.  RSE understands that the Revised Report was prepared to address comments by RSE (reference 2) and clarifications from the City of Portland pertaining to the previous Sound Level Impact Assessment Report (reference 3).  The principal revisions include the following:

· Relocation of receptor points (for determining compliance with City noise limits) to the lot lines of the proposed development; 

· Interpretation of the City noise ordinance that exempts noise from duly registered vehicles, such as delivery trucks, except when stationary such as during unloading operations at the loading dock;

· Sound level readings for unloading activity and analysis of regulated noise sources; and

· Proposed construction of a 14-foot high noise barrier wall adjacent to the north loading dock parking area to mitigate noise from truck refrigeration units and the nearby trash compactor.

RSE provides the following comments on the Revised Report.

Receptor Points – The original Report established receptor points at the nearest residential property line for purposes of determining compliance with City noise limits.  RSE commented that the project is required to meet City noise limits at the property line of the proposed development as opposed to the nearest residence.  In the Revised Report, the receptor points have been relocated to property lines of  the development closest to regulated noise sources.  RSE concurs with the basis and selection of receptor points for determining compliance with City noise limits.

Exemptions – The report states that “The City of Portland has clarified their noise regulation to mean that trucks are licensed and inspected by the State of Maine, and the City of Portland does not further regulate them when they are moving (including while traveling within a site).  However, once they are parked at the loading dock, the City of Portland noise regulations are applicable.  These may encompass such activities as truck-mounted refrigeration units, and unloading the contents of the delivery trucks.”  

In previous discussions with City Staff, RSE understood that the intent of the City noise ordinance was to limit noise from designated operating areas, such as the loading docks and truck turnarounds, due to the concentration of truck activity and close proximity to potential noise sensitive areas.  However, RSE has confirmed with Marge Schmuckal, Zoning Administrator, that the City noise limits will be applied only to noise sources once the trucks are parked at the loading bay.  Thus, noise from idling trucks, refrigeration units, and truck unloading activity would be subject to the noise limits.  Conversely, noise from trucks backing into and pulling away from the loading bays would be exempt from the noise standard. 

Noise Levels and Analysis – The Revised Report includes changes to the noise sources and sound levels contained in Sections 5.0 and 6.0.  Of particular note, the Revised Report provides sound level data for proposed rooftop equipment.  In addition, the list of noise sources and sound levels associated with “Loading Dock Noise & Delivery Truck Activity” has been replaced.  The following provides the original and revised list of these noise sources.

	Original and Revised List of Loading Dock Noise Sources

(Normalized to 45 feet)



	Original Noise Sources
	Revised Noise Sources

	18-wheeler accelerating away from dock
	82 dBA
	Raise dock leveling plate
	59 dBA

	18-wheeler decelerating towards dock
	73 dBA
	Lower dock leveling plate
	48 dBA

	Unloading trucks at receiving dock
	80 dBA
	Place dock plate on trailer
	56 dBA

	Back-up alarm at receiving dock
	68 dBA
	Empty pallet rolled on trailer
	57 dBA

	Refrigeration unit on truck
	66 dBA
	Trailer door opened/closed
	59 dBA

	
	
	Dock door opened/closed
	48 dBA

	
	
	Refrigeration Unit on truck
	66 dBA


Noticeably absent from the revised noise sources is the one identified as “Unloading trucks at receiving dock”.  From the original report, RSE understood this represented the maximum sound level that occurs during unloading of the delivery truck (i.e. with the truck parked at the loading dock) and is referred to as “unloading activities at the docks” in Section 6.1.3 of the original report.  The Revised Report provides no explanation as to why this noise source has been eliminated.  With this source included, noise from truck unloading activity would likely exceed City noise limits.  

The Revised Report also claims to provide an analysis of potential community noise impacts even though the impact of the loudest source (truck noise) associated with the proposed development is no longer assessed.   RSE finds that the scope of the Revised Report is simply to address compliance with City limits and should not be viewed as an assessment of noise impact from the development. 

The Revised Report also does not address noise from trash collection for hauling off-site after compaction, idling trucks or truck startups at the loading dock, or routine parking lot maintenance such as sweeping or use of vacuum trucks.  Release of high pressure air from the braking systems of parked trucks is also likely to occur but is not addressed.  Based on the recent clarification of the city noise ordinance, these sources are not likely to be exempt from City noise limits.  

Similar to the original report, the Revised Report again does not provide estimates of the combined sound levels from multiple noise sources that have the potential to operate simultaneously.  This may include but multiple refrigeration units operating at the loading dock, idling trucks, rooftop HVAC units and trash compactors among other noise sources.  The City ordinance requires that the combined sound level of these sources not exceed the City noise limits.

In order to demonstrate that the proposed development will meet the City noise limits, all regulated noise sources need to be quantified and estimates of combined sound levels need to be prepared.

Noise Barrier – the Revised Report proposes the construction of a 14-foot high noise barrier wall along the northern loading dock area to mitigate noise from operation of truck refrigeration units while parked at the adjacent loading dock and from the nearby trash compactor.  The truck-mounted refrigeration units are 13 feet above the ground.  Epsilon estimates that the noise barrier will reduce sound levels from the refrigeration units by 12 dBA at the nearest property line.  A noise barrier schematic is provided as Figure 6 and construction guidelines are provided in Section 6.1.3 and Section 7.0.  

From the information provided, RSE cannot confirm the performance estimates for the noise barrier.  Potential concerns are reflection of sound from the proposed supermarket building that could reduce the effective height and noise attenuation of the noise barrier wall.  Additional information needed to evaluate the proposed noise barrier includes octave band sound levels of the refrigeration units, barrier insertion loss by octave band accompanied by a cross-section showing the relationship of the noise barrier, refrigeration units, supermarket building and receptor points.  

RSE further recommends that the proposed development consider extending the noise barrier along the edge of the proposed truck turning area to minimize noise impact from truck operations.  RSE understands that the City considers noise from moving trucks to be exempt; however, sound levels from this noise source are likely to produce sound levels from the project significantly higher than noise sources proposed for mitigation.    

Please feel free to contact me if you have any questions concerning our review of the Sound Level Impact Assessment Report.

Sincerely,

Resource Systems Engineering

R. Scott Bodwell, P.E.

Project Engineer

cc:  Stephen R. Bushey, DeLuca-Hoffman Associates, Inc.
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